
  
 

Housing Advisory Commission

2180 Milvia Street, Berkeley, CA 94704 ● Tel: (510) 981-7000 ● TDD: (510) 981-6903 ● Fax: (510) 981-7099
E-mail: manager@CityofBerkeley.info Website: http://www.CityofBerkeley.info/Manager

ACTION CALENDAR
November 3, 2022

(Continued from October 11, 2022)

To: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

From: Housing Advisory Commission

Submitted by: Libby Lee-Egan, Chairperson, Housing Advisory Commission

Subject: Harriet Tubman Terrace Tenant Support

RECOMMENDATION
Recommend City Council take the following actions:

• Review the video created by tenants about conditions at Harriet Tubman 
Terrace that was shown at the July 7, 2022 Housing Advisory Commission 
meeting;

• Direct the City Manager to investigate health and safety violations and other 
grievances identified by tenants at Harriet Tubman Terrace; and

• City Council request Harriet Tubman Terrace provide tenants with a 
dedicated tenant advocate to assist with relocation and other needs.

FISCAL IMPACTS OF RECOMMENDATION
Staff time to research, investigate, report and enforce with ongoing follow up, making
sure that tenants experience continued safety, protections, reparations and compliance
from the contractors, vendors, management and all responsible parties.

CURRENT SITUATION AND ITS EFFECTS
At the Housing Advisory Commission (HAC) meeting on July 7, 2022 the Commission 
heard and took 2 actions on an item regarding an ongoing situation at Harriet Tubman 
Terrace (HTT) affecting the low income seniors and disabled tenants residing there. At 
the meeting the Commission heard testimony and watched video evidence that showed 
appalling treatment and neglect of HTT’s tenants by staff and subcontractors. Residents 
and community members created a video of the conditions at HTT that was presented 
at the July 7, 2022 HAC meeting. The video is available at the following link: bit.ly/HTT-
Renewal. A Dropbox account is not required to view the video (if prompted). 
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At the July 7, 2022 meeting, the HAC took the following actions:

Action: M/S/C (Potter/Mendonca) to send a letter to the City Council requesting the 
following:

• City Council review the video created by tenants about conditions at Harriet 
Tubman Terrace that was shown at the July 7, 2022 Housing Advisory 
Commission meeting;

• City Council directs the City Manager to investigate health and safety 
violations and other grievances identified by tenants at Harriet Tubman 
Terrace;

• City Council request Harriet Tubman Terrace provide tenants with a 
dedicated tenant advocate to assist with relocation and other needs; and

• Council request Harriet Tubman Terrace owners/management and tenants 
report back to the Housing Advisory Commission in September to report 
progress with addressing the grievances identified by tenants.

 
Vote: Ayes: Lee-Egan, Mendonca, Potter, Rodriguez, and Sanidad, and Noes: None. 

Abstain: None. Absent: Calavita (excused), Fain (excused), Johnson 
(unexcused), and Simon-Weisberg (unexcused).

 
Action: M/S/C (Mendonca/Potter) to recommend City Council take the following actions:

• Review the video created by tenants about conditions at Harriet Tubman 
Terrace that was shown at the July 7, 2022 Housing Advisory Commission 
meeting;

• Direct the City Manager to investigate health and safety violations and other 
grievances identified by tenants at Harriet Tubman Terrace; and

• City Council request Harriet Tubman Terrace provide tenants with a 
dedicated tenant advocate to assist with relocation and other needs.

Vote: Ayes: Lee-Egan, Mendonca, Potter, Rodriguez, and Sanidad, and Noes: None. 
Abstain: None. Absent: Calavita (excused), Fain (excused), Johnson (unexcused), and 
Simon-Weisberg (unexcused).

BACKGROUND
Staff and contractors associated with Harriet Tubman Terrace (HTT) have been 
relocating residents and remodeling individual units since September 2021. The 
residents at HTT are low income, elderly, and many are disabled. The construction work 
requires residents to move out of their unit with their possessions, move to another unit 
in the building while their original unit is under construction. Once construction is 
complete they are then ideally moved back into their original move-in ready unit. 
Relocation professionals have been hired to complete this work but accounts from 
residents have revealed that almost every step of this process has been handled poorly, 
which has caused undue stress on these elderly residents, many of whom are also 
disabled. 

Page 2 of 16



  
 

Harriet Tubman Terrace Tenant Support ACTION CALENDAR
November 3, 2022

ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY AND CLIMATE IMPACTS
There are no identifiable environmental effects or opportunities associated with the 
subject of this report. 

RATIONALE FOR RECOMMENDATION
The residents of Harriet Tubman Terrace represent multiple constituencies who need 
protection: all are low income and elderly but many are also disabled and people of 
color. People in these groups can become disenfranchised and exploited by those with 
more power. The hope is that the investigation recommended in this report will correct 
and repair all violations and act as a force that will put an end to these types of abuses 
in our community and a disgrace to our humanity and our society's legal structures.

ALTERNATIVE ACTIONS CONSIDERED
Commission discussion included other avenues HTT’s tenants have to address these 
issues. Supplemental communication from HTT management referred to a grievance 
process but tenants’ testimony implied multiple barriers for disenfranchised residents to 
use that effectively.

CITY MANAGER
The City Manager takes no position on the content and recommendations of the 
Commission’s Report. 

Staff recognize the importance of ensuring the residents of Harriet Tubman Terrace are 
well-supported and maintain a high-quality of living. Staff also appreciate the 
Commission’s work to understand and take action regarding the tenant concerns 
identified in an effort to improve the living conditions for vulnerable seniors. The 
following information is intended to provide additional context for Council’s consideration 
of this matter. 

Harriett Tubman Terrace is an affordable development subject to requirements from the 
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and California’s tax exempt bond 
program. However, it is not funded by the City through the Housing Trust Fund or other 
affordable housing funding and regulatory program. This means that the property is not 
in the Department of Health, Housing, and Community Services’ Housing and 
Community Services Division (HHCS/HCS) monitoring portfolio and HHCS has no 
oversight authority. 

Following notification to the HAC of the building’s condition, HHCS/HCS immediately 
contacted the City’s Building Services’ Housing Code Enforcement Program, and the 
property ownership, Foundation Housing, to receive an update. Building Services 
reported that Foundation Housing complied with all of the designated City inspections 
and permits for the scope of rehabilitation work taking place at the property. 
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The Housing Code Enforcement program also indicated they conducted inspections on 
17 units and the common area at this property since 2019 (Foundation Housing 
acquired the property in 2021 from a housing investment group that purchased the 
property in 2019). At the time of writing this report, there are two open cases and the 
remainder are closed, meaning Housing Code Enforcement found the property to be in 
compliance with code requirements and /or building permits related to the complaints 
filed. The latest request for service was received on March 2022 for Unit 401. No 
housing violations were observed during the inspection and the case was closed.

The two open cases are for Units 503 and 603 (both opened on July 2020) and have 
been assigned to a Housing Inspector. For both units, the Housing Inspector has 
directed the owner to correct an inoperable exhaust fan and the required building permit 
has been issued. 

HHCS/HCS coordinated Foundation Housing representatives attendance at the July 7, 
2022 to provide the HAC, Harriet Tubman Terrace residents, and public with direct 
updates on their work and the responses to tenant claims. Following the July meeting, 
Foundation Housing representatives (based in Washington, DC) flew out to visit the site 
and meet directly with tenants, advocates, and HAC commissioners. At the time of 
writing this report in August 2022, Foundation Housing representatives indicated they 
will attend the September 1, 2022 HAC meeting to provide additional updates on their 
rehabilitation work and efforts to support residents. A statement from Foundation 
Housing is included as Attachment 3. 

All investigations into health and safety violations fall under the purview of the City’s 
Planning and Building Services Department. Council may endorse the HAC’s 
recommendation for HTT to provide tenants with an advocate but this is not an action 
HHCS/HCS has the authority to implement or enforce. Staff are encouraged by the 
actions taken by property ownership to correct the tenant complaints. Tenants may also 
seek out mediation and other services from the Rent Board if they feel their rights are 
not honored or treatment is discriminatory. At the time of writing this report in August 
2022, HHCS/HCS is coordinating with HHCS/Aging Services to conduct outreach to 
HTT residents to connect them with City services and opportunities for support. 

CONTACT PERSON
Mike Uberti, Secretary, Health, Housing and Community Services, (510) 981-5114

Attachments: 
1: HAC Supplemental Communication 2022.07.07.pdf
2: HAC Letter to council July 2022.pdf
3: Statement from Foundation Housing 
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Date:   July 6, 2022 

To:    Housing Advisory Commission 

Submitted By:  Cassandra Palanza, Foundation Housing on Behalf of Harriet Tubman 
Renewal LP (the “Owner”) of Harriet Tubman Apartments (the “Property”) 

To Whom It May Concern: 

We submit this for the Housing Advisory Commission (“HAC”) to have in its record in 

response to the recommendations made by Ms. Mendonca of District 8. We welcome open 

communication with any organization but ask the specifics are provided in order for us to respond 

appropriately. Many of the responses below are being done based on speculation of specific things 

we have resolved in the last few months with acknowledgement of some unresolved matters since 

much of the memo supplied, only intimates at things with no specificity. We hope that resources 

that can be spent on serving our residents are not mired in “investigations”, that we strongly believe 

will be unfounded based on the amount of time doing our own investigation and research in 

response to any previously raised issues. We recognize that sometimes, resident populations go to 

their local officials whom they have a relationship with and they trust. We encourage that. All we 

ask is that information is immediately reported to us so we may address it with as specific as 

possible details to ensure full resolution. Management cannot respond in generalities. We strongly 

feel we have a team in place that is responding to a myriad of circumstances at the Property and 

working with the residents is and will remain to be one of our top priorities. Our hope is over the 

next several weeks with additional resources being added, the residents will begin to feel more at 

ease with all the improvements and management of the Property. 

Regarding many of the allegations, first and foremost, we take allegations of violating 

health and safety seriously. Any tenant that lives at Harriet Tubman that feels their life is in danger 

should report such danger to the police. Any tenant that experiences a grievance or is displeased 

with something, may submit a grievance in accordance with the Properties grievance policy 

attached hereto for reference.  Any intimation that our residents are having crimes committed 

against them, specifically elder abuse, by anyone in Management or Ownership is categorically 

false and if a perceived crime is believed to be committed it should be reported immediately for a 

full investigation. Allegations of elder abuse are not taken lightly and deemed a serious matter. 

Attachment 1
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Residents should feel safe in reporting anything they are displeased with and if they feel strongly 

about these allegations then they should be written up and provided to a trusted person who can 

work with Ownership on any allegations. Again, to date, we have no reported cases of elder abuse 

that are being investigated by any channel of authority over such matter and our hope is with 

continued communication the relationship between management and the residents will continue to 

improve, which we feel has in the last several weeks. 

Violations that may exist are from the Planning and Development Department (the 

“PDD”). As violations are received, they are addressed.  There are currently two open violations 

that we are aware of. We have confirmed that these matters are being repaired during the 

construction work and completion will be submitted to the PDD. All tenants are encouraged to 

report all matters to management. In order for things to be addressed timely, management should 

be the first point of contact. Absent substantive violations to which we can respond, which we are 

happy to do so, we are not aware of the allegations alleged by Ms. Mendonca in the first paragraph 

of her memo. 

Additionally, we are in receipt of a video produced and submitted to HAC regarding the 

ongoing construction work at Harriet Tubman Apartments. The scope of work for the accessibility 

units meet the federal standard for accessibility and have been signed off on by local and state 

officials through our application process for Bonds and LIHTC’s. We are happy to provide the 

City Inspection Log wherein these units were inspected ,passed, and deemed suitable for 

occupancy. If a resident has a mobility impairment or need for something outside the scope of their 

apartment or an accessible designed apartment, they should submit a Section 504 reasonable 

accommodation (“RA”) request to management for management to carry out. Reasonable 

accommodations can be made at any time and if a resident cannot fill out the paperwork or does 

not want to, management will assist them. Please be aware, since this video was submitted to 

Management and some of the residents intimate in the video that they may or may not need 

accommodation, Management will reach out to them to see if we can assist in any RA request they 

may need. This is not a retaliatory action but required by management when a resident asserts a 

need for an accommodation.  
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Rodent, roaches and filth should absolutely be reported to management immediately. We 

have pest control services that can mitigate these issues. Pest control is the second Friday of the 

month and as needed or requested by management. We are going to schedule a 100% walk with 

pest control and some residents have requested frequent pest control in their units. We will 

continue to monitor the pest situation and if additional services are warranted we will provide 

them. If residents follow the grievance policy on reporting things for habitability matters and they 

are not resolved to the resident’s satisfaction, the regulators of our property will ensure oversight 

so that matters are responded to. We cannot stress enough the importance of reporting all things to 

management first. They are our first line of defense for fixing and maintaining habitability. In 

addition to the Grievance Policy, if residents feel they are not being heard, at the end of this 

response is a communications tree for residents to work with which includes all of the contact 

information of management up to an owner’s representative throughout the duration of 

construction. This does not circumvent the Grievance Policy but rather provides additional points 

of contact for residents to try and expedite their requests. It should be noted, while Owner is 

committed to rectifying all issues, if residents do not go to management first, then there could be 

continued delay of resolving their concerns. 

 To date, we have received inquiries from CAHI regarding asbestos abatement and security 

matters. Below is our official  response to CAHI regarding asbestos concern: 

 

“With respect to your inquiry – asbestos testing was completed prior to the work 

commencing. During the rehab work that is ongoing, whenever the scope of 

work being performed includes disturbing asbestos containing materials the 

work is only performed after the resident has been temporarily relocated to 

another unit. While the asbestos abatement work is being performed, the unit is 

closed and sealed off – please see attached photos. In situations in which the 

asbestos containing materials or suspected asbestos containing materials 

(“ACMs”) being disturbed are classified as “friable” ACMs, the units have air 

clearance testing completed by a licensed 3rd party environmental services 

provider prior to the containment being removed and the unit reoccupied. All 

ACM abatement work is being performed by contractor licensed to do this work 

Attachment 1
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in CA. The abatement contractor posted all of the required notices with the state, 

local jurisdiction and residents prior to the abatement work at the property. 

Attached for your reference is the notice that was posted prior to the asbestos 

work beginning (please note that in this word document the date is set to 

automatically update to the current date on the day the document is opened).”  
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With respect to security in the building, Owner does not provide a security company. The 

building is controlled by controlled fob access and there are plans to improve the camera system 

within the building. Simultaneously with the issuance of this response, we are working on response 

to CAHI regarding security.  

We empathize with the disruption that construction can cause. It can be very taxing for 

residents and we understand that, truly we do. We have, for the duration of construction, funded a 

relocation coordinator and moving company. Residents should feel that, while an inconvenience, 

they are only temporarily relocating to another apartment for the duration of their in-unit work. 

We did this plan because this property in particular has many residents with extreme quantities of 

contents in their apartments and it would have been challenging for our construction team to work 

in the units with all the belongings in there. We have consistently evaluated our relocation plan 

and if it makes sense to adjust it, we do. We have evaluated in recent weeks and recognize there 

were some hiccups and construction delays. Our accessible units, which were the most complicated 

to construct, were renovated first and we incurred numerous delays that we should not have going 

forward. Additionally, there were cosmetic issues that were not satisfactorily completed (ie. Toilet 

paper holder, mirror, blinds, etc) prior to returning a resident to their unit. We acknowledge and 

apologize for this. We have high standards for our community and strive to meet them every day. 

While I thought we were moving on from some of the displeasure we recognize some of the 

residents may still be upset or unhappy and we will work to foster that trust with more 

communication to them and in person meetings over the following weeks to discuss.  

While we cannot address every item in the video in a written response to the Commission, 

at this time, we can highlight a few items that we know residents were upset with and work on a 

list of responses if the Commission would like additional matters answered. The electrical chord 

noted in the video is a cosmetic issue and not a safety issue. We are working with our construction 

team on a solution that limits the visibility of any chord. There is no electrical or fire hazard with 

respect to the chord mentioned in the video. We will communicate to residents that a solution to 

the chord in the kitchen light is still being figured out to provide for the best cosmetic 5oluteon 

this week via an FAQ that we are putting together for our residents. Management also maintains a 

binder of all notices sent to residents during construction and we are happy to show anyone all of 

the notices communicated to residents.  
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Blinds and screens – everyone will return to their unit with blinds. Due to shipping delays, 

a resident may return to their unit with their existing blinds. We have been working to have all 

materials stored and available at each unit being constructed but may have to return to install the 

blinds. Screens have been ordered and arrived damaged and are being reproduced. Again, we know 

this is frustrating and going forward, while not ideal, no resident will return to their unit without 

blinds installed. While many of these are inconvenient and hassles residents should not have to 

deal with, we have put processes in place with management and relocation actively communicating 

with our residents. We are walking units prior to each resident moving back and creating a pre-

inspection report to address any concerns prior to a resident moving back as well as managing 

expectations. Our relocation coordinator and management agent have been empowered to push 

back and not accept units if they are not acceptable as well as work with our contractor to determine 

if there are items residents are not happy with are in the scope or routine maintenance items that 

should be added to the scope of work.  

Additionally, we have weekly meetings with the following positions relevant to 
Harriet Tubman where we discuss all things construction and relocation: 

Foundation Housing:  Asset Manager, Director of Asset Management, Project 
Manager (Cassandra Palanza) 

Development Partner:  Pennant Housing Group (2-3 individuals)  

Precision Construction:  Superintendent, General Contractor, Project Manager 

FPI Management:  Community Director, Portfolio Manager, Senior Director 
and Relocation Coordinator 

Our hope is the amount of staff committed to the completion of this project and its future 

preservation is not lost in a residents pursuit of “justice” for their concerns. Below is the contact 

information of personnel here to serve and respond to our residents through the duration of 

construction. The below team will reach out to the residents in the video supplied and confirm that 

all of their issues highlighted in the video are resolved. Cosmetic issue or things that a reasonable 

person who saw them should think to fix them (under the bathroom holes, backboard of the sink) 

will be addressed.   

LaTonya Glover, Property Management, FPI Management 
harriettubmanterrace.cd@fpimgt.com, 510-843-0134 
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Brandon Heezen, Portfolio Manager, FPI Management 
Brandon.heezen@fpimgt.com  
 

Brandi Hutchinson, Senior Director, FPI Management 
brandi.hutchinson@fpimgt.com 
 

Tamara Couto, Relocation Specialist, Advanced Relocation Services 
advancedreloll@gmail.com / 559-903-3800 
 

Jordan Bobb, Asset Manager, Foundation Housing 
jordanb@foundationhousing.com 
 

Cassandra Palanza, Project Manager and Landlords Representative, Foundation Housing 
Cassandra@foundationhousing.com /  
 

Lastly, we are beginning to implement some things to try and assist our residents further 

with communication and supportive services during the rehab and after conclusion of the rehab. 

We have approved a TV monitor for updates and important information for residents. We are 

putting our resident services under review to see how many additional hours of resident services 

we can add to the property to give our residents additional support. We are ordering computers for 

a computer center for the residents to utilize. We are trying to see if we can add the layout to our 

scope but the approval to order these computers was granted and we look forward to giving 

residents access to these as soon as possible. In addition to moving assistance during the rehab, we 

are offering appointments with assistance for residents to go through their things and 

eliminate/donate unwanted items. See attached flyer. This service is completely voluntary but we 

recognize that there are many of our residents who lack the capability or physical strength to 

resolve the building amount of contents in their homes. To date, we have had three residents utilize 

the services and will look to establish this as an annual or semi-annual event. Rounding out all of 

the things we continue to work on, Management is sending out a survey to residents asking for 

feedback. It is voluntary and vital that we hear from everyone. Despite some of the challenges we 

also have many residents who are pleased with the progress this community is making and as we 

move forward we feel it is important to share all the information so that those stake holders 

involved can make informed decisions.  
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We recognize that in elderly populations, packing, moving, moving, unpacking is stressful. 

We are working to find additional resources for additional packing assistance and unpacking. No 

resident is asked to move anything except for their things they consider extremely valuable 

(jewelry, passport, documents and any other valuables that they do not want touched). If a resident 

feels they are not getting the assistance they need, then they should immediately notify the 

relocation coordinator. If the responsiveness is not there then Management should be notified 

followed by the Owners Representative.  

To date we have completed 22 units. As of July 6, we have 5 tenants who have been 

temporarily relocated to other units. These residents are scheduled to return to their homes 

Friday, July 8, subject to management inspection and approval.  

Thank you for your time. We look forward to completing this project and the residents 

being able to enjoy their improved community in a peaceful manner.  
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FPI Management, Inc. 
G:\Word\Grievance Procedure (HUD, Tax Credit with Section 8) 
November 2017 

Management Relations 
Grievance Procedures 

Our goal at this apartment community is to provide outstanding customer service, responsive 
management and build good resident/management relations.   

On occasion a dispute or problem may arise between a resident(s) and management.  If there is a dispute, 
a discussion is encouraged on a one-to-one basis. If discussion does not provide a resolution, a resident 
may use the Grievance Procedure outlined in an effort to provide resolution. 

The Grievance Procedure is designed to ensure that there is a fair and equitable process for addressing 
resident concerns and to ensure fair treatment of residents in the event that an action or inaction by a 
management representative adversely affects the resident of this apartment community. 

Individuals, who feel they have been treated unfairly, may submit a grievance to management.  
Management will respond to valid requests involving concerns about conditions or quality of life at the 
apartment community.  An informal review of issues and concerns will be conducted. 

In order to clearly understand the issues, management will request a written statement of the issue for all 
parties to review.  Management may need to obtain written statements from witness or other outside 
parties to fully review the concerns. An informal meeting will then be scheduled to review the concerns in 
an attempt to resolve the conflict. If this process does not resolve the matter, the resident may seek 
resolution through the process outlined below. 

Example of Complaint Process 
Step 1.  Resident notifies 
Community Director/Manager to 
discuss complaint, provides 
complaint in writing (Form 
available), (Reasonable 
Accommodations may be made 
for persons with disabilities) and 
discusses possible solutions. 

Step 2. Community Director/Manager 
discusses matter with resident and 
replies in writing to complaint within 
10 working days. If dispute is not 
resolved, proceed to the next step. 

Step 3. Resident appeals to Portfolio 
Manager in writing within 5 working 
days of the receipt of the written 
response. (Reasonable 
Accommodations may be made for 
persons with disabilities). Portfolio 
Manager will contact parties within 
10 working days of receiving appeal. 
If dispute is not resolved, proceed to 
the next step. 

Step 4. Portfolio Manager will 
discuss grievance with resident 
and within 10 working days, 
provides decision and written 
statement on the grievance and 
take any necessary action. If 
dispute is not resolved, proceed 
to the next step. 

Step 5. Resident appeals to the 
Contract Administrator within 10 days. 
Contract Administrator responds to 
the Resident. If dispute is not 
resolved, proceed to the next step. 

Step 6. Resident appeals to the 
HUD office within 10 days. HUD 
responds to the Resident 

Contact Information 

Step One, Two, Three 
Community Director/Manager: 

Step Four 
Management Agent: 

FPI Management, Inc. 
Regional Portfolio Manager 
800 Iron Point Road 
Folsom, CA 95630 

Step Five 
Contract Administrator: 

Step Six 
HUD 

I hereby acknowledge that I have received a copy of the Grievance Procedure and understand the 
process described above.  I also understand that a Complaint Form is available in the Rental Office and 
Community Bulletin Board. 

____________________________    ____________________________ _________________ 
Resident Name      Resident Signature  Date 

____________________________    _____________________________ _________________ 
Resident Name      Resident Signature  Date 

____________________________    _____________________ 
Management Representative      Date 

Step One & Two Step Three & Four
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Libby Lee-Egan (Chairperson) & Mari Mendonca (Vice Chairperson)
Berkeley Housing Advisory Commission

July 15, 2022

Mayor Arreguín and Berkeley City Councilmembers,

We write to you today to express deep concern and inspire urgent action on an issue affecting
some of Berkeley’s most vulnerable residents. At the Housing Advisory Commission (HAC)
meeting on July 7, 2022 we heard and took action on an item regarding an ongoing situation at
Harriet Tubman Terrace (HTT) affecting the low income seniors and disabled tenants residing
there. For reference, see item #5 on the agenda and supplemental communication here. At the
meeting the Commission heard testimony and watched video evidence that showed appalling
treatment and neglect of HTT’s tenants by staff and subcontractors.

Most of the grievances were related to relocation to/from and construction in individual units.
Commissioners and members of the public expressed distress at what these seniors were being
subjected to, including:

● Inadequate relocation services. The video shows the home of a disabled tenant whose
possessions were not unpacked from their boxes and equipment necessary to help him
move about his home was not installed.

● Shoddy construction and poorly-planned improvements ill-suited to each home’s
resident. The video shows a tenant whose newly-remodeled bathroom has a hole in the
wall where a toilet paper holder should be and a bathtub that is not usable for her as
someone who has had a hip replacement.

● Overall lack of trust between staff and tenants. It was clear from testimony and video that
tenants do not feel comfortable submitting complaints or requests. There are many
reasons for this discomfort, including fear of retaliation. This is the primary reason for our
3rd recommendation below for a tenant advocate to assist the HTT residents.

Members of the HAC also received supplemental communication and heard public comment
from HTT’s project manager/landlord representative which insufficiently addressed some of
these concerns.

During the meeting on July 7, the Commission voted unanimously to send this letter, requesting
the mayor and City Councilmembers take action:

1. Review the video created by tenants about conditions at Harriet Tubman Terrace that
was shown at the July 7, 2022 Housing Advisory Commission meeting;

2. Direct the City Manager to investigate health and safety violations and other grievances
identified by tenants at Harriet Tubman Terrace;
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3. Request Harriet Tubman Terrace provide tenants with a dedicated tenant advocate to
assist with relocation and other needs; and

4. Request Harriet Tubman Terrace owners/management and tenants report back to the
Housing Advisory Commission at our regular meeting in September to report progress
with addressing the grievances identified by tenants.

At the same meeting, the Commission also unanimously approved a motion to put together an
official recommendation on this matter. This report is under development right now and is
forthcoming. Staff advised that this could take time for this to get on the council's calendar and
because these Berkeley residents need help now, the HAC opted to send this letter before the
report is finished.

If you have any follow up questions or require any additional information, please do not hesitate
to reach out to the submitter of the item and Vice Chair Mari Mendonca
(marimendonca71@gmail.com) and Chair Libby Lee-Egan (libbyco@gmail.com).

Sincerely,

Libby Lee-Egan Mari Mendonca
Housing Advisory Commission Chairperson Housing Advisory Commission Vice Chairperson

Links:
Agenda: bit.ly/HAC7722-Agenda
Supplemental Communication: bit.ly/HAC7722-SuppComm
Video: bit.ly/HTT-Renewal
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The following update from Foundation Housing was provided by to HHCS staff 
via email on August 24, 2022.  

The Landlord [Foundation Housing] continues with the renovations in accordance with 
local, state and federal guidelines and does not have open code violations as it pertains 
to any of the renovations.   

Landlord, in response to tenant input has addressed, in landlords opinion, most items. 
Where landlord and tenant(s) differ we continue to work through those matters on an 
individual basis with each tenant. Landlord has added services including but not limited 
to more than doubling the resident services contract that will begin in September, 
changed the cleaning contract of the building and had the building deep cleaned twice 
with daily cleaning occurring in all common areas and public spaces, done a 100% unit 
pest inspection and begun regular pest control of units identified with housekeeping 
issues, offered residents 2 hours of cleaning of their apartments by a cleaning company 
at landlords expense, offered decluttering and unloading of residents items they do not 
want or want to dispose of (at landlords expense), paused relocation with the exception 
of deemed necessity in August, hired a new relocation coordinator (AutoTemps) set to 
resume tenant relocation in September and continued to focus on the completion of the 
much needed renovations of the building.  

An open item that we acknowledge and realize is not resolved is the matter pertaining to 
the stoves in the one bedrooms and resolution is still pending on that item. Construction 
continues to experience supply chain issues and we continue to accommodate as 
necessary to make sure units are delivered completed with little to no disruption upon 
returning home. The screens to the windows arrived in early August and began 
installation on all newly installed windows. Approximately 40% of the apartment homes 
are completed. Landlord and management will be available on the next Housing 
Advisory Council call [September 1, 2022] to take questions and give additional updates 
on the status of things at Harriet Tubman Apartments.  
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